COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
THURSDAY 14 JANUARY 2010 AT 10.00AM
PRESENT:

Councillor Mrs Clarke (Chairman) Councillors Mrs Bradley, Cape (as substitute for Cllr Glover), Hendry (as substitute for Cllr McDevitt) Farmer P, Mrs Parsons, Mrs Riddle and Mrs Vasey (as substitute for Cllr Mrs Mallinson)
ALSO

PRESENT:

Councillor Mrs Luckley – Health and Community Development (for part of the meeting)
COSP.01/10
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Glover, Mrs Mallinson and McDevitt.
COSP.02/10
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest in respect of any of the items on the Agenda.

COSP.03/10
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS
RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings held on the 14 October, 1 December and 10 December 2009 be agreed as a correct record of the meetings and signed by the Chairman.

COSP.04/10 
 ANNOUNCEMENT BY CHAIRMAN
The Chairman informed the Panel that the meeting would be the Vice Chairman’s last meeting as she was leaving the Country for three months to be with family.  The Chairman thanked the Vice Chairman for her support and advice and the Panel conveyed their thanks for her input into the Panel and the work that it had carried out.

COSP.05/10
OVERVIEW REPORT AND WORK PROGRAMME
The Scrutiny Manager (Dr Taylor) presented report OS.02/10 which provided an overview of matters relating to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel’s work and included the latest version of the work programme and Forward Plan items which related to the Panel.
Dr Taylor reported:

· That Councillor Mrs Riddle had volunteered to be on the Older People Task and Finish Group but this would be changed to more informal working and volunteers were still required.
· The next meeting of the Joint Crime and Disorder Scrutiny Group would take place in February and the outcomes would be reported back to this Panel in March.  The Group would look to make progress on 

· the Protocol between the Scrutiny Members of Carlisle and Eden Councils and the CDRP

· developing terms of reference for the proposed Joint Carlisle and Eden CDRP Scrutiny Panel

· how existing protocols for relations between the Cumbria Health and Wellbeing Committee and the District councils Scrutiny Panels could be tailored for CDRP scrutiny arrangements.

· The Forward Plan of Executive key decisions, covering the period 1 January to 30 April 2010 had been published on 17 December 2009.  The Chair had taken the decision not to include the Capital Programme for CCTV – Update on Equipment Replacement and Development Plan on today’s agenda as it was an operational matter.
· The workshop that had been scheduled for 3 February 2010 for Homelessness had been cancelled and a new date would be circulated to members as soon as possible.

RESOLVED – 1) That, subject to the issues raised above, the Overview Report incorporating the Work Programme and Forward Plan items relevant to this Panel be noted.

2) That Members should contact the Scrutiny Manager if they were interested in being involved in the Older People review.
3) That the Panel did not want to scrutinise the Capital Programme for CCTV – Update on Equipment Replacement and Development Plan as it was an operational matter.

COSP.06/10
RESPONSES FROM EXECTUVE
(a) EX.241/09 – Community Support Review
Minute Excerpt, EX.241/09 was submitted setting out the decision of the Executive on 23 November 2009 in response to comments/concerns raised by this Panel.

The Executive had decided:

“1.
That the scrutiny and observations of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel (and Member Working Group) with regard to the Community Support Review be welcomed, together with their offer to assist the Executive further with the policy development elements of the Community Support Review.

2.
That the Panel be informed that the work undertaken would positively inform the Action Plan emanating from the Review.

(b) EX.260/09 – Community Support Saving Proposals
Minute Excerpt EX.260/09 was submitted setting out the decision of the Executive on 23 November.

The Executive had decided:

“1.
That the Executive recommends the implementation of the reduction of the overall Community Centre budget by £93,000 (to be phased in over two financial years starting 2010 using the Solace Model C of variable reductions to individual Centres), in accordance with the recommendations contained in the Review of Community Support September 2008 as part of the 2010/11 budget process.

2.
That the Executive wished to thank Overview and Scrutiny Members and the Community Support Manager for work undertaken in carrying out the Review.”

(c) EX.276/09 – Call In – Community Support Saving Proposals
Minute Excerpt EX.276/09 was submitted setting out the decision of the Executive on 17 December 2009 in response to a call in by this Panel.

The Executive had decided:

“That the Executive had considered each of the points raised by the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel, but remained of the opinion that the implementation of the reduction of the overall Community Centre budget by £93,000 (be phased in over two financial years starting 2010 using the Solace Model C of variable reductions to individual Centres), in accordance with the recommendations contained in the Review of Community Support September 2008”
In discussing Minutes Excerpts EX.241/09, EX.260/09 and EX.276/09, Members felt that the authority should have a coherent and justified template for the funding of Community Centres.  Members understood that it would be a large piece of work and but felt that with some good open dialogue with Community Centres the work was possible.  It was also understood that Community Centres had been prepared to look at potential cuts.  Members felt that it was important that Community Centres received clear consultation and information on how and when the cuts would be imposed.  
RESOLVED –  That everyone involved in the detailed scrutiny work carried out on the Community Support Saving Proposals be thanked for their input, with thanks also going to the Portfolio Holder for attending the meetings and sharing their views with the Panel.
(d) EX.244/09 – Tullie House Future Governance
Minute Excerpt EX.244/09 was submitted setting out the decision of the Executive on 23 November 2009 in response to this Panel’s concerns and observations.

The Executive had decided:

“1.
That the scrutiny and comments of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel with regard to the future governance of Tullie House, and their future input into the process, be welcomed. 

2.
That the Panel be advised that following the appointment of the Chair and Board Members for the Shadow Trust a meeting would take place to include Overview and Scrutiny.”
Members were disappointed that the Executive had not responded to the Panels request that the Panel which appointed the Chair and Board Members for the Shadow Trust had cross party representation which included a Scrutiny representative.  The Panel commented that they had hoped to be closely involved in the development of Tullie House into a Trust and were extremely disappointed to be excluded from the first appointment process.
The Panel had always been open about their willingness to be involved in the Trust process and had not wanted to hinder the process but felt that Overview and Scrutiny could bring some expertise to the process.  There had been an opportunity to explore a different way of working with Scrutiny and receive some valuable feedback.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be informed of the Panel’s disappointment that a cross party approach to the appointment of the Board had not been pursued and that creative options for including Scrutiny in the process had not been explored.  The Panel were now looking forward to talking to the Chair of the Shadow Trust at a Panel meeting in the near future.
(e) EX.245/09 – Update on Housing Strategy Action Plan
Minute Excerpt EX.245/09 was submitted setting out the decision of the Executive on 23 November 2009 in response to a resolution by the Panel. 

The Executive had decided:

“That the scrutiny and observations of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel on the Housing Strategy Action Plan be welcomed; and the Panel informed that the Government and local planning authorities were already working towards the achievement of the Code of Sustainable Homes Standards and Lifetime Homes Standard Level 4.”
RESOLVED – That the decision of the Executive be welcomed.
(f) EX.248/09 – Release of Local Authority Business Growth Initiative (LABGI) Funds
Minute Excerpt EX.248/09 was submitted setting out the decision of the Executive on 23 November 2009.

The Executive had decided:

“1.
That the observations of the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel with regard to the constitutional procedure for consideration of items of business contained within the Forward Plan be received.

2.
That Overview and Scrutiny Chairmen be encouraged to liaise with relevant Portfolio Holders with a view to preventing difficulties of the nature highlighted.”
Members commented that the Forward Plan was the responsibility of the Leader and so the Leader should be more involved with the programming of items in the Plan.  The Panel acknowledged the need for better working relationships with the Executive and hoped that there could be more meetings and discussions with Portfolio Holders in the next Municipal Year.

RESOLVED – That the decision of the Executive be noted,
(g) EX.261/09 Dealing with Fuel Poverty
Minute Excerpt EX.261/09 was submitted setting out the decision of the Executive on 14 December 2009 in response to a resolution by the Panel.

The Executive had decided:

“That the Executive agrees to the release of the Cumbria Energy Efficiency Advice Centre (CEEAC) residual funding for the provision of a Fuel Poverty Officer on a fixed term basis, and the use of the remaining funding for insulation measures.”
RESOLVED – That the decision of the Executive be welcomed
(h) EX.262/09 – Budget 2010/11 – Feedback from the Overview and Scrutiny Panels on the Executive’s Budget Deliberations
Minute Excerpt EX.262/09 was submitted setting out the decision of the Executive on 14 December 2009 in response to a resolution by the Panel.

The Executive had decided:

“That the Overview and Scrutiny Panels be thanked for their consideration of the Budget reports and their comments, as set out within the Minutes submitted, taken into account as part of the Executive's deliberations on the 2010/11 Budget.”
RESOLVED – That the decision of the Executive be noted
(i) EX.269/09 – Charges Review
Minute Excerpt EX.269/09 was submitted setting out the decision of the Executive on 17 December 2009.

The Executive had decided:

“1.
That the Addendum to Reports CS.52/09 and DS.96/09 be received.

2.
That the fees and charges as set out within the relevant Appendices to Report CS.52/09, be agreed in respect of services falling within the remit of the Community Services Directorate, including a 10p increase on the hourly rate for short stay car parks; and subject to the correction in relation to the charging regime at Talkin Tarn Car Park i.e.  £1.00 for any duration between 10.00 am - 6.00 pm; and £25.00 per year for an annual permit.

3.
That the fees and charges, as set out in the relevant Appendices to report DS.96/09, be approved with effect from 1 April 2010 in respect of the service areas and functions falling within the Development Services Directorate.

4.
That the fees and charges,  as set out in Appendix A to Report LDS.85/09, be approved with effect from 1 April 2010 in respect of the service areas and functions falling within the Legal and Democratic Services Directorate.

5.
That the Overview and Scrutiny Panels be thanked for their consideration of and contribution to the matter.”
RESOLVED – That the decision of the Executive be welcomed
(j) EX.274/09 – Women and Families Replacement Homelessness Accommodation
Minute Excerpt EX.274/09 was submitted setting out the decision of the Executive on 17 December 2009 in response to a resolution by the Panel.

The Executive had decided:

“That the scrutiny and comments of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel be welcomed; and the Panel advised that the development of replacement accommodation for homeless women and families would be progressed as quickly as possible.”

RESOLVED – That the decision of the Executive be welcomed.

COSP.07/10
PLAY STRATEGY MONITORING REPORT
The Community Support Manager (Mr Burns) presented report CS.05/10 which highlighted the progress made against the objectives of the Play Strategy during year 2009.  

Mr Burns introduced the Play Development Manager (Ms Huntington), The Youth Participation Officer (Ms Moss-Luffrum) and the Youth Engagement Officer (Mr McNulty) new members of the Children and Young People Team to the Panel.
Mr Burns then played a short DVD which highlighted some of the work of the Community Support Team and showed the enthusiasm and support for the work being carried out.

Mr Burns apologised that there had been further delays with the Play Areas part of the report and explained that more work had been required and so the Strategy would be available for consideration at the next meeting of the Panel.

Mr Burns explained that the Action Plan which had been presented to Members showed the aims and objectives from the Play Strategy and gave an indication of what had been done and some information about the future.  Mr Burns said that this way of presenting information had some flaws and asked the Panel how they would like the report presented in the future and what kind of information they wanted to be included.

The Green Spaces Manager (Mr Gray) commented that Members were aware that some of the funding for play areas came from developers through Section 106s.  Mr Gray added that he had been involved in securing funding and had also tried to be more assertive about the funding and how it would be spent.  He explained that the Council had been working on a number of schemes as a result of developer’s money, some schemes were new play areas and some were the revitalisation of older areas.

The Panel asked that further more detailed information on Section 106s be included in future reports.
Mr McNulty reported that the Play Trails in Bitts Park had not been linked to any other schemes, but discussions were on going with Carlisle Renaissance about how they might include further development of the Trail in future proposals for the City Centre and for the Roman Gateway scheme.  It was hoped that this work would begin in March 2010.  Discussions had taken place with Riverside Housing about developing the Play Trail idea in local neighbourhoods.
The Panel asked that future reports included timelines of ongoing and future projects and asked that Officers investigate the possibility of using Covalent to help support the process.
Mr Gray informed Members of the different funding streams available to the Council and how the money had been used.  He explained that funding from the Playbuilders scheme had been planned to be used for projects at Denton Holme and Acredale Road in 2010.
Members requested that further information on budgets be included in the report and informed Officers that future reports to the Panel would be considered alongside the relevant budget reports to enable the Panel to fully understand the financial position.
Ms Huntington informed the Panel that the full face2face outreach team was in place and holiday playschemes had taken place throughout Carlisle during the summer.  She added that she had been working with James Rennie School to develop projects which would enable and encourage more participation in schemes by children and young people with disabilities.  She also had plans to enhance the uptake to wider schemes  and had been working on targeting specific areas and had been encouraging Barnados to become involved to increase the age range.  

Mr Burns added that money to support the activities of the Children and Young People team came from a variety of sources as well as the Council ie the County Council, the Lottery. Riverside and Connexions and more information could be provided in future reports.
Members asked for more details on the number of children involved in the projects and how often projects were carried out.  Members also asked that targets be included in the report and how money was being spent.

A Member asked if the Community Support Section had any relationships with Youth Zone or Riverside and if so how it affected the Section’s work.
Mr Burns responded that regular meetings had been scheduled with the Youth Zone management to strategically plan what would happen when the building opens.  He added that, although the Section had been involved in the design aspect through the Young Persons Development Group, he was aware of the perceived danger that the Youth Zone could take young people out of local Community projects.  He added that discussions with the Youth Zone had been taking place with a view to developing a Youth Work apprenticeship scheme which would be funded by the Youth Zone and managed and supported by the City Council.

Mr Burns explained that Ms Huntington had met with representatives of Riverside and more meetings had been planned to provide activities in Communities jointly.  There had always been a relationship with Riverside in a variety of ways but most recently it was just for providing funding.  The latest round of meetings were to try to encourage development and partnership.

A Member raised concerns that the activities of the Youth Zone would not be available to all unless transport was provided.  There were also questions raised with regard to the activities that the Youth Zone would support in local Communities.
Mr Burns responded that he had been aware of the proposal to support local communities but there had been no information on this yet, he added that there was concern about the effect on local communities and he ensured Members that the Section would be working closely with the Youth Zone to ensure that all young people had equal access to the world class facilities that the new building would provide, but also to ensure that provision at neighbourhood level was not neglected or diminished.
RESOLVED – 1) That the Community Support Section be thanked for attending the meeting and for their valuable input;
2) That future Monitoring Play Strategy Action Plan reports include the following information:

· Who the partners were and what their funding contributions were

· Structures around long term projects

· More narrative

· What plans were in place for 2011 and what the Section expected to achieve

· What the Play Partnership was, how often they met, who they were and were Members involved

· How many children and young people were involved in the schemes and projects

· Specific information on numbers and dates

· Highlight information changed or removed from previous Action Plans

· A fuller review of progress with the 2007-2012 Action Plan and how the work would continue beyond 2012.

The Chair would appreciate seeing an early draft of the next monitoring report that was to come to the Panel.  Given that the Strategy was

3) That Officers liaise with the Policy Section to investigate the use of Covalent to support the monitoring process.
4) That the frequency of monitoring of the Play Policy be increased to quarterly.

5) That a workshop on the Play Strategy be held in the next municipal year.
6) That the Panel looked forward to the opportunity to scrutinise the Pay Areas proposals.

COSP.08/10
EQUALITY FRAMEWORK AND SINGLE EQUALITY 


SCHEME
The Policy and Performance Team Manager (Mr O’Keeffe) submitted report PPP.03/10 outlining the progress towards the ‘Achieving’ level of the Equality Framework for Local Government.  It was felt that a new ‘single equality scheme’ was the best form in which to deliver any of the improvement needed.
Mr O’Keeffe reminded Members that a comprehensive update on the continuous improvement through the current schemes (gender, race and disability) was provided in the Annual Report on 27th August 2009.  At that meeting the Panel discussed progressing towards a single equality scheme in anticipation of the revised equality duty on public authorities proposed in the Equality Bill.

As well as this important policy development, progress had continued against the Equality Framework for Local Government. In particular, the countywide approach through the ‘Achieving Equality Project’.

Mr O’Keeffe added that as a Level 2 authority, the Council would be classed as ‘Developing’ in the new framework with ‘Achieving’ being Level 3.  The launch of the Achieving Equality Project had provided two full time officers funded through the Cumbria Improvement and Efficiency Partnership to assist the district councils in reaching ‘Achieving’ by external assessment.

An initial assessment for ‘Achieving’ in Covalent had been completed in November 2009; this formed the basis for adding more evidence.  Crucially, the assessment formed the basis for the gap analysis across all authorities allowing an approach that would focus resources on areas of common need.  A series of internal meetings followed in December which provided the details

 for a ‘mock’ assessment of the authority.  The Assessment had been received it had showed four actions that had needed more evidence and eight actions that were on target.  Overall the Assessment had been very positive and the showed that the Council was on target to reach ‘Achieving’ by December 2010.
Mr O’Keeffe explained that the Equality Bill attempted to both rationalise the legislation and increase its remit.  It served as a useful ‘heads-up’ to review and streamline the Council’s policy framework relating to equalities.  The bill was being considered at parliament and amendments were being made.  Most of the bill was intended come into force from autumn 2010, with the public sector duties in force from April 2011.

A draft single equality scheme, titled Comprehensive Equality Scheme, was being developed by the Policy & Performance Team to ensure that the Council were well placed to comply with those duties and was an opportunity to reinvigorate the Council’s approach to equalities.

A first draft had been shared with the Corporate Equality Group, Strategic Management Team and members of the Consortium (AWAZ, Cumbria Disability Network, OUTreach Cumbria).  A second draft would be prepared once the assessment report was finalised and would be considered by Executive and Overview and Scrutiny.
The Chairman informed Members that a copy of the draft Assessment was available if members required a copy.  She acknowledged the work that had been carried out for the draft Assessment and the Single Equality Scheme and added that the Panel were delighted to see that the Council was on target.

In response to Members questions Mr O’Keeffe explained that any actions that arose from the Assessment would be included in the Single Equality Scheme.  He added that an update would be provided at the next meeting of the Panel and asked Members to consider holding a joint workshop to go through the Assessment and Single Equality Scheme in detail.
RESOLVED – 1) That Report PPP.03/10 be welcomed.
2) That a workshop on the Equality Framework and Single Equality Scheme be held in the next municipal year.

COSP.09/10
PUBLIC AND PRESS
RESOLVED – That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in the paragraph number (as indicated in brackets against the minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.

COSP.10/10
TRANSFORMATION OF SCRUTINY

Further to the Scrutiny Chairs Group held on 16 December 2009 the Town Clerk and Chief Executive (Ms Mooney) responded to concerns raised regarding the transformation of scrutiny.
Ms Mooney outlined the background to the concerns and felt that each Overview and Scrutiny Panel deserved a full response to the concerns.

Ms Mooney understood that the main concerns for Overview and Scrutiny were the reasons for the reduction in scrutiny support and the practical implications of the reduction.  She stressed that she understood the importance of Overview and Scrutiny and felt that the enhanced role of the new Strategic Management Team along with the 1 FTE scrutiny support officer would provide the appropriate level of support needed for scrutiny to remain effective within the Authority.  She added that several other authorities worked in a similar way and had good scrutiny functions.  She stressed that the main driver for the restructure was the need to make significant savings and the concern that the Council did not make unnecessary cuts to their front-line services.

During discussion Members raised concerns about the support of the Strategic Management Team and how they would be available to Scrutiny during a time of major change.  Members also had concerns about the impartiality and workload commitments of the new Strategic Management Team and highlighted past issues with support from the Senior Management Team.  Members also had concerns about the level of research work that would be provided.
Members highlighted the need to ensure that Scrutiny remained independent and felt that the independence should be protected to ensure that Scrutiny was holding the Executive to account properly.

Members spoke in support of the scrutiny officers and highlighted the support that they provided both to the Chairmen of the Panels and to individual scrutiny Members.

Members felt strongly that the new Strategic Management Team and the Executive had to be open to new ways of working to ensure that the proposals worked and enabled Scrutiny to carry on producing good work and holding the Executive to account.

Ms Mooney reassured Members that she fully supported Overview and Scrutiny and that all officers in the Authority worked equally for all Elected Members.  She understood that the proposals may require a change in how some Officers currently worked, but all Senior Officers, including those newly appointed to the Strategic Management Team would be very clear about there support for Overview and Scrutiny and this key role was now an integral part of their job description.
RESOLVED – The Panel noted the intentions of the proposal and how Overview and Scrutiny would be taken forward with the support of the Strategic Management Team.
[The meeting ended at 1.05pm]


